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Burns Harbor Redevelopment Commission 
Minutes of June 9, 2021 

 
The Redevelopment Commission of the Town of Burns Harbor, Porter County, Indiana met in a 
regular session on Wednesday, June 9, 2021 in the Town Hall and virtually via Zoom. The meeting 
was called to order by Redevelopment Commission President, Eric Hull at 6:00 p.m. 
 
This meeting was made available to the public in accordance with Governor Holcomb’s Executive 
Order 20-09.  It was streamed on both Zoom and Facebook Live. 
 
The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited. 
 
 

 
Additional Officials Present 
Attorney-Clay Patton 
Burns Harbor Clerk-Treasurer-Jane Jordan 
Karnerblue Era-Consultant-Tina Rongers 
Recording Secretary-Marge Falbo 
 
Also Present 
Sarah Oudman 
Sam Falbo 
Approval of Minutes 
Commissioner Bozak makes a motion to the approve the May 12, 2021 meeting minutes. 
Commissioner Enslen seconded the motion. Commissioner, Commissioner Enslen–Aye, 
Commissioner Bozak–Aye, Commissioner Hull–Aye. Motion passed. 
 
Reports 

Commissioners 
None 

 

Clerk-Treasurer 
Clerk-Treasurer Jordan: I just want to remind everybody of Indiana Code 36-7-25-8 that you as a 

Board inviting overlapping taxing units to your meeting to explain your budget and what you are 

going with the TIF funds. We just submitted the report that’s due June 15, 2021. You have until 

the end of the year, but this will serve as a reminder to do that.  

 

RDC Attorney 

Attorney Patton: The minutes should reflect that Commissioner Loving is present electronically. 

The only other matter is the Council members and Clerk Treasurer are aware the resolution I 

prepared for the Council with regards to the policy and new law that was passed about six weeks 

ago and signed into law with regards to electronic meetings once the pandemic ends. I have 

inquired with the Indiana Public Access Counselor with the Association of Municipalities and it 

appears that each governing body needs to pass a similar resolution. The Town Council can’t 

pass a resolution for such a policy and it’s a blanket for the Plan, BZA, RDC, Sanitation. Each 

entity needs to pass its own resolution. So, if that’s the wishes of each governing body, I will 

create that.  Essentially, what this law allows is for electronic meetings to be held and once the 

pandemic and the public health emergency no longer exists you still have to physically have a 

quorum present. For example, If someone is visiting a parent in Arizona or someone is on 

vacation, you can’t have successive meetings in a row. You can’t do two or more in a row. There 

are different provisions in the statute. I just wanted to let this body know. I can prepare one for 

July. Currently the public health emergency is through, I believe July 1st. We’ll know week by week 

or month by month if it’s going to continue.  

 
  

Roll Call:  

Commissioner Biancardi (Toni) ....................................  Absent 

Commissioner Bozak (Roseann) .................................  Present 

Commissioner Enslen (Brad) .......................................  Present 

Commissioner Hull (Eric) .............................................  Present 

Commissioner Loving (Nick) ........................................  Arrived Late - Via Zoom 

Commissioner Schnabel (Tom) (non-voting member) ..  Absent 
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Commissioner Hull: I would say go and prepare it for review of the Board. 

 

RDC Engineers 

None 

 
RDC Consultant-Karnerblue 
Rongers: I just want to report briefly on the status of where we are with several grants.  

 

The Next Level Trails grant – the Ribbon Cutting Ceremony was held last Friday, and we are now 

working to close out that grant, so we are in the final paperwork of that aspect of it.  

 

We do have the Lake Michigan Coastal Program grant for the Marquette Greenway. This is to 

help with the on-going operations and maintenance plan of the Trail as well as the greenway 

surrounding that so we will be initiating that grant in the coming weeks going into the grant 

agreement at this time.  

 

We have two grants that are just still in a pending stage.  

 

If you recall, we have the Arcelor Mittal Cleveland-Cliffs donation of $100,000 through the Sustain 

Our Great Lakes Program that was the pass-through through the Shirley Heinze Land Trust. We 

are coordinating with that and that is to focus on environmental restoration and invasive species 

control on the 60-acre area.   

 

The IDEM electric vehicle grant provides for a station that will be installed at Westport. That’s just 

pending. We are in the design and engineering of that project. 

 

For the Marquette Recreation Trails program and the CMAC grant, we’re still waiting on 

environmental approval through the State and we are working diligently to coordinate the most 

expeditious approval of that process. 

 

That would be the update on the grants.  

 

We do have interest in some of our larger parcels in Town, so we are working with some of the 

brokers in the area to gather some data that’s needed to support those and consolidate them into 

fact sheets. 

 

Commissioner Enslen: I have a question. The 60-acre parcel over here. There’s wooded areas 

and then there’s areas that look like they were once cleared fields. Those cleared areas, do we 

know if those cleared areas were all forested before the first settlers came here? Was that cleared 

by man? 

 

Rongers: We did do an environmental study of Phase 1 of the property, so we do have a history 

of the property. I don’t recall the exact year, so I would say that much like what we see around 

here that that would have been a wooded forested area natural to the Dunes here. It was cleared 

at one time for farming the homestead that was located on that site. It was never used for industrial 

purposes.  

 

Commissioner Enslen: Do we have, or should we consider a long-term plan (if that was forested 

land originally) should we allow that to rewild into forest or is it now a high-quality prairie? Should 

we leave it like that? 

 

Commissioner Hull: I understand that is Shirley Heinze Land Trust. That is what they specialize 

in and that’s why we partnered with them. 

 

Commissioner Enslen: There’s management and then there’s management. There’s 

management to keep invasive species out but then keeping everything frozen in time in 2021 as 

we found it or purposely allowing it to come up with a plan with Shirley Heinze and whatever the 

Park service likes. 
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Rongers: We have about three grants right now that address the question you’re asking which is: 
 

1. How do we maintain a natural area 
2. How do you promote a healthy habitat on the property. 
 

The Coastal program is going to help us with understanding what are the high-end species that 
might be there. Endangered species. So they will help us understand what’s here, plants and 
trees. Some of this we have through out Marquette Next Level Trails grant and some 
environmental work with them. Through our work on the Marquette Greenway Trail and some of 
Wetland Mitigation we do have some tree plantings in the 60-acre area. Then separately we’ll be 
doing a planting process with Shirley Heinze and project partners like National Park and so forth 
to use some of data we already gathered in our development efforts on this property. We’ll be 
looking at types of plant or trees species that would best support the local habitat and then we 
actually have some dollars through that donation to do some on the groundwork. This is what will 
be taking place in the coming months. That plan will help shape and answer some of these 
questions that you have and also inform the Town about the cost from a planning perspective in 
the years going forward and how to take care of this new infrastructure that’s going on.  
 

Commissioner Hull: I just want to thank you again, Rongers, for all the hard work you put into the 
Ribbon Cutting... 
 

Commissioner Loving: I just want to say thank you so much for setting up the event last week and 
putting that on. It was a professional A+ event and it was a really good showing for the entire 
Town. I really appreciate it and thank you so much. 
 

Rongers: You’re welcome. It was a team effort and I just want to extend my thanks also to Town, 
Fire Department, Streets and Sanitation. The Fire Department helped coordinate a lot of the set 
up and space for us and managing the people that were here. 
 

Duneland School Board Representative 

None 
 

Correspondence 
None 
 

Old Business 
Marquette Greenway Trail Update 
Attorney Patton: With regard to the Mnoke Prairie Temporary Access License-this is somewhat 
standard but not because we view this as a temporary access, and it says  
 
Do we know when this work will start because we’ll have to be conscientious of when it starts and 
therefore when it ends.  
 
If we sign this now the work would have to be done by the end of July.  
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Rongers: So this is part of our mitigation work for the Next Level Trails but the mitigation work 
that’s done at Mnoke. We have been coordinating with the National Park and my understanding 
is this project is ready to go. We need this signed so we can move forward. 
 
Attorney Patton: Who is the Licensee going to be?  

 
Rongers: My understanding is it would be Commissioner Hull as the contact. Peterson at SEH 

requested that Commissioner Hull be the signatory on this document.  

 

Attorney Patton: Who’s been negotiating back and forth? 

 

Rongers: SEH has. 

 

Commissioner Hull: And Soil Solutions. 

 

Rongers: I just pulled up the email from Peterson stating the work has been completed but the 

agreement was not signed. So we need to document that. This is something that slipped through 

the cracks.  

 

Attorney Patton: I guess before we sign it I want to make sure whoever did the work, who the 

subcontractors were and we make sure they have the insurance they say they have because if 

something did happen...I would suggest you find that out before we sign this. 

 

Westport PUD Update 
Commissioner Hull: The only update I have is the Plan Commission forwarded a favorable 
recommendation to the Town Council to accept the  the Westport PUD Ordinance Amendment. 
 
New Business 
Police Truck Transport Systems 
Police Chief Heckman: We’re looking to get cages for our cars. We’ve been having a lot or 
problems with people getting out of handcuffs.  At this point we have never asked because we’ve 
never been able to get cages with side impact bags. Now they’re making the bags that come out 
of the seats instead of the top, so we’re capable of putting half cages in these cars. We have two 
options for this.  
 
 

  

F-150 Transport SUV Transport 

Option 1: 5 patrol cars at $7,857.41: 

F-150 Transport-1 SUV Transport-4 

Option 2: 8 patrol cars at $12,387.50: 

F-150 Transport-1 SUV Transport-7 

 
 
Commissioner Hull: Is it worth it to do the other four?  
 
Officer Haynes: The single prisoner transport system is designed for officer safety and liability. If 
somebody gets out of their handcuffs and they jump out of the car when we’re going down the 
road, we’re responsible.  
 
If we did all the cars we would never have to buy them again and as we recycle cars out the cages 
would be transferred into new vehicles the Town would purchase. 
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Police Bikes 
Officer Haynes: One of the grant opportunities available to us from ICGI is Non-Motorized Patrol 
Grant. It’s Federal dollars that are paid to the State and distributed to agencies for officers to be 
out on non-motorized patrol. Bicycle patrol, foot patrol, it’s paid out to the officers at time and a 
half. The Town pays the officers and then the Town is reimbursed quarterly by the State. You just 
have to have the means to do the patrols. Bicycles. They will provide iPads to the departments 
so in theory you could write citations from the bicycle on the iPad. So in the subdivisions, you can 
stop a car on a bicycle issue a citation for a stop sign or disregarding a traffic control device. 
 
Commissioner Hull: I like the idea of a bike just to go down the Trail once in a while. The safety 
of people. There was a comment made on social media about how scary it is out there. I never 
thought it was unsafe out there but then again I’m not a 19-year old female by myself in the woods. 
How much are the bikes? 
 
Officer Haynes: The bike is $1,500 completely equipped. It comes marked Police from the 
manufacturer and is actually specific for police patrols. It’s not just a general mountain bike. It’s 
designed for police and it’s the same bikes used by the Sheriff’s Department.  
 
Police Chief Heckman: I would like to get two of them, if possible. Everybody wants bikes. 
  
Commissioner Hull: I’m all for getting them some bikes to go out on the Trail. The cages you guys 
definitely need. Commissioner Loving we have a quote here of for all of the police vehicles for 
$12,387.50. Complete safety. We also have a quote from the police bike store for $1,499.95 for 
a really cool bike with all the bells and whistles.  
 

Commissioner Loving: I have no objection to either request. 
 

Commissioner Hull: I believe we have the funds available. 
 

Rongers: I believe we do have two-line items in the budget that funds can be delegated from. 
 

Commissioner Hull: We have funds available in Other Improvements, Other Equipment and Other 
Capital Layouts. Currently there has not been anything spent from those (if I’m reading this 
correctly) according to the financial report from Clerk-Treasurer Jordan and that is as of this 
month. 
 
 
Commissioner Bozak makes a motion to the approve the purchase of the prisoner transport cages 
in the amount of $12,387.50. Commissioner Loving seconded the motion. Commissioner Enslen–
Aye, Commissioner Loving–Aye, Commissioner Bozak–Aye, Commissioner Hull–Aye. Motion 
passed. 
 
 
Commissioner Enslen makes a motion to the approve the purchase of two police bicycles for the 
police department in the amount of $3,000.00. Commissioner Bozak seconded the motion. 
Commissioner Loving–Aye, Commissioner Bozak–Aye, Commissioner Enslen–Aye, 
Commissioner Hull–Aye. Motion passed. 
 
 
Approval of Claims Register 
Commissioner Bozak makes a motion to approve the Claims Register. Commissioner Enslen 
seconded the motion. Commissioner Bozak–Aye, Commissioner Enslen–Aye, Commissioner 
Loving–Aye, Commissioner Hull–Aye. Motion passed. 
 
 
Approval of Financial Report for the Month of May 2021 
Commissioner Bozak makes a motion to approve the Financial Report for the Month of May 2021. 
Commissioner Enslen seconded the motion. Commissioner Enslen–Aye, Commissioner Loving–
Aye, Commissioner Bozak–Aye, Commissioner Hull–Aye.  Motion passed. 
 
 
Good of the Order 
None 
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Adjournment 
Commissioner Bozak makes a motion to adjourn. Commissioner Enslen seconded the motion. 
Commissioner Bozak–Aye, Commissioner Enslen–Aye, Commissioner Loving–Aye, 
Commissioner Hull–Aye.  Motion passed. 
 
The meeting concluded at 6:45 p.m. 
 
Approved on July 14, 2021 
  

REDEVELOPMENT COMMISSION 
FOR THE TOWN OF BURNS HARBOR 

  

 Eric Hull, President 

  

 Brad Enslen, Vice President 

  

 Toni Biancardi, Secretary 

  

 Roseann Bozak 

  

 Nick Loving 

ATTEST:  

Marge Falbo, Recording Secretary  

 


